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I am pleased to report that the Chapel is used by Priory School pupils almost every day for assemblies, music, drama or as a quiet examination room. There is a House Assembly in the Chapel at the start of every afternoon for a different House and the pupils are all aware of the history of the Chapel and of the reason it was built.

The following activities have involved Chapel Trustees this year.

1) THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  March 20th 2019
We had a very full agenda and although Headmaster Tony Smith was unable to join us this year we were privileged to be joined by both the mayor of Lewes, Janet Baah and the Vice Chair of the School Governors, John Griffiths. The Chapel Trustees are very fortunate to be given such whole-hearted support by the Headmaster, the Governors, the school pupils and the local community. We are always made welcome when we visit the school. 

Among many matters discussed (some of which are covered in more detail in the following paragraphs) were the way in which Junior Trustees (current pupils) have been so helpful, the prizes we offer to pupils who have earned special recognition for their contribution or success at school, successful sales of our book "A Story set in Stone", the recent building survey showing the strengths and weaknesses of the Chapel structure, the possibility of an appeal to help restore the Chapel, and progress towards restoring the Chapel bell to working order.

2) BRIAN HONESS - Brian was a Chapel Trustee for over 20 years . He worked for the good of the Chapel throughout that time and it was Brian who eventually succeeded in getting the entire Chapel recognised and recorded as a "War Memorial" officially referenced as UKNIWM 61304.

A minute's silence was held at the AGM in memory of a fine man whom we all miss.

3) JOHN DAVEY TO STAND DOWN AS CHAIRMAN AT THE  NEXT AGM.
John has chaired our meetings in his customary polite, patient and good humoured manner since taking up the baton in 2015. We have all benefited from the wisdom and the time that John has brought to our meetings and he will be a very hard act to follow. Among many other things it is John  who liaises with the Charity Commission to ensure that we get our annual returns completed accurately and promptly each year. A new chairman will be elected at our next AGM in March 2020.

4) THE FIFTY FIVE - A STORY SET IN STONE
This book, written by Trustee David Arnold following the vision of fellow Trustee David Carter is described in detail in the Annual Report for 2018. I am now pleased to report that not only has it been the most ambitious project of the Trustees but that it has also provided a substantial profit to the Chapel Trust. Even if it had left us with a large financial loss it would have been successful in the eyes of the Trustees, as it was a book that had to be written. However to provide both a wonderful memento to the 55 and a financial benefit to maintaining the Chapel, is a source of pride to the Trustees, and we wish to record our thanks to David Arnold and the team of Chapel Trustees, and others, who helped him. 

5) SCHOLARSHIPS AND PRIZES
In addition to maintaining the fabric of the building,  the Chapel Trustees are aware of the importance of making the Chapel relevant to the school pupils of today. There are a number of ways in which we do this. During the past twelve months we have awarded a grant to cover part of the cost of current pupils carrying out research at the Imperial War Museum; we have supported our organ scholars through the final year of their scholarships; we have awarded "Chapel Prizes" to pupils who have made a positive contribution to the school (including sponsoring a prize to go with the Edgar Povey trophy that old boys of the school may remember as the most prestigious prize at LCGS) and we have awarded a grant to our Junior Trustees to allow them to develop ideas to improve the Chapel.  

The trustees would like to record their thanks to Charles Whittam and John Creasey for sponsoring organ scholarships and to David Carter for sponsoring the Junior Trustees award and the Edgar Povey award.

6) A COMPREHESIVE SURVEY OF THE FABRIC OF THE CHAPEL BUILDING
Although surveys have been carried out before, the Trustees felt there was a need to draw up plans to put the Chapel in good order before the last LCGS Chapel Trustees hand over to Priory School Trustees over the forthcoming years. With that in mind a very thorough survey was carried out by chartered surveyors "Kingston Morehen" of Eastbourne who not only examined the chapel but also set out a costed 10 year staged plan of repairs and renovation.

The total cost is about £100,000 but with help from the school and other outside agencies we have set ourselves the task of trying to raise the funds to get most of the recommended repairs completed.

There are many individual aspects of maintenance needed ranging from treating localised woodworm at £100 to the replacement of broken roof tiles at £700,  the replacement of an oak outer door at £2000, right up to the repair or replacement of decaying windows at £40,000. If anyone would like to help support any aspect of this maintenance and renovation we would be pleased to discuss it with them.  Please contact the treasurer to the Trustees, Paul Hayler, on 01923 232185 or email patandpaul.hayler@ntlworld.com
7) THE CHAPEL BELL
This remains at the top of our priorities for this year. The repairs will cost some £6500 (of which £500 has already been donated by Ray Moore, brother of Sapper Fred Moore who is named on the Memorial stone).  Ray would like the bell to be rung 55 times at each Remembrance service to remember the 55 who died, and also at the 75th anniversary of VE day on May 8th 2020. If anyone wishes to contribute to the cost of getting the bell re-hung they should contact  the treasurer to the Trustees, Paul Hayler, Tel. 01923 232185   patandpaul.hayler@ntlworld.com
8) REMEMBRANCE DAY
This year the service was organised by Valerie Shrubb OL assisted by other OLs including  Ray Henning, Barrie Woolard, David Carter, David Arnold and Martyn Relf. Current pupils who are Junior Trustees also played a big part including a beautiful solo of Amazing Grace sung by pupil Lily Le Patourel.  This was the first service to be planned and led by Valerie but we certainly hope she will be at the helm again next year as it was a moving service in front of the largest congregation we have had.

9) PAUL HOLT
Paul Holt is a teacher at Priory School. When we first met him he was a teacher of Latin and RE, then becoming Head of Department, then the Deputy Head in charge of organising all the Assemblies in the Chapel. Throughout all his promotions he continued to provide the link between the school and the Chapel Trustees, organised the meetings of the Junior Trustees, and was very much our right hand man at the School. He is now relinquishing this role but we will always remember him as the man we turned to when we needed help. Thank you Paul for the support you gave to the Chapel.

10) NEW WEBSITE
In February 2019 a new website was set up for the Chapel https://lewesprioryschoolmemorialchapeltrust.org
We would like to offer a vote of thanks to our fellow Trustee John Murray. Not only did he spend countless hours setting this up but it was also a task that many of the Trustees could not have completed successfully no matter how long they spent at it. Please look at the website as it carries much information about the Chapel.

11) CHILD PROTECTION AND FINANCIAL PROTECTION
In response to the expectations of the charity commission we wrote documents for both child protection and financial protection. Copies of these documents are available to anyone who requests them.

12) PRIORY SCHOOL ANNUAL CONCERT 
The annual concert was held in the chapel on December 18th 2019. In his introduction to the concert the Headmaster graciously thanked the Trustees for their work supporting the chapel and spoke of how fortunate the school was to have such a fine venue for their concerts. The acoustics were excellent.

Among a host of excellent performances on flute, violin, piano and song we were pleased to hear our Junior Trustee Lily Le Patourel sing Once on Royal David's City.

Paul Hayler, Treasurer to the Chapel Trustees
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